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1. Welcome and apologies

1. Jill Vickerman (JV) welcomed people to the meeting and noted apologies from Helene Irvine, Craig Marriott, Ian McDonald, Gerry O’Brien, Robbie Pearson, and Marion Fordham. 
2. Minutes of previous meeting
2. JV took the subgroup through the minutes of the previous meeting. These were agreed as an accurate record and accepted by the subgroup. IP noted that he had spoken to colleagues in  Health Finance about presenting the work of the subgroup to Directors of Finance (DoFs), and suggested that the meeting at the end of January would be an appropriate time to present the work of the subgroup. It was agreed that this would be discussed with John Matheson..
Action 1 – ASD to discuss presentation to DoFs in January

3. International comparison
3. Iain Pearce (IP) introduced this paper. This had refreshed the literature review undertaken at the time of the NRAC report, looking specifically at whether other countries combined formulae with top-sliced adjustments for funding rural healthcare services. He highlighted the cases of New South Wales (NSW) and Northern Ireland, both of which used top-sliced adjustments based on the number of healthcare facilities. These approaches were similar to that being considered by the subgroup. The NSW approach was to use an estimate of the total additional costs associated with rurality as the top-slice, and the Northern Ireland approach to use total additional costs due to lack of economies of scale. He also presented some tables showing how the NSW approach could be delivered in Scotland, based either on the number of large, general, or teaching hospitals, or all hospitals, that latter including a broader type of hospital, such as community hospitals; and an initial assessment of the economies of scale approach, which appeared to indicate similar economies of scale in Scotland as had been observed in Northern Ireland.
4. Bob Elliot (BE) queried what the rationale for the adjustment would be, checking that it was based on the assumption that NHS Boards faced restricted choices over the number of hospitals they had and the way that they delivered their services. IP confirmed that this was correct.
5. Sheena McDonald (SM) raised concerns over the approach based on community hospitals, feeling that the work on de minimis services so far had rightly focussed on services delivered in larger hospitals. She noted that community hospitals delivered a wide range of different types of services, often quite limited, and that these tended to reflect historical views on how services should be delivered. Rather than reinforcing these patterns, there was a need to challenge them.

6. JV noted that the work provided a useful context to the work of the subgroup, showing as it did that other countries felt that combining top-slicing of budgets and formula approaches was a suitable approach to remote and rural issues. Ralph Roberts (RR) noted that it might be useful if the amount of redistribution carried out in different countries could be shown, to see if there was any indicative evidence that the current adjustments in Scotland were too low.

Action 2 – IP to review possibility of quantifying international redistribution
7. Sarah Taylor (ST) suggested that the analysis which identified higher costs associated with larger hospitals may in part be reflecting the greater complexity of the cases in these hospitals. IP agreed, and noted that the analysis at this stage was very crude, and only meant to give an indication of possible avenues for future work. Annie Ingram (AI) noted that case‑mix was not the key issue from the point of view of costs in rural hospitals, it was simply the fact that hospitals had to be provided at all.

4. De minimis cost update

8. The discussion moved onto the issue of de minimis costs. IP gave an update to the group on the work that had been undertaken since the last meeting, with the help of Annie Ingram and Betty Flynn, the Regional Nursing Workload and Workforce Advisor/Workforce Programme Manager for the North of Scotland Planning Group. This had updated the previous costings to use the Small Wards Workload tool developed as part of the Nursing and Midwifery Workload and Workforce Planning Programme. Midwifery costs had also been included, although as no agreed national tool existed for these services an assumption of two midwives per birth had been used. These changes increased the estimated de minimis cost of hospital services from £3.2m to the region of £3.8m, almost all of which was due to the inclusion of midwifery services, rather than changes to the nursing costs.

9. BE queried the approach being used, wondering how the costs related to the level of activity, and the types of hospital cost measures shown in the economies of scale analysis previously. AI clarified that the costs being used were not related to activity, as they were attempting to understand the costs of providing access to services, rather than a given level.

10. There followed a discussion around the complementarity of the current de minimis cost approach and the hospital cost function approach. BE noted that a properly estimated cost function which showed how cost varied with activity should converge with the de minimis estimate at low levels of activity. It could therefore be used as an alternative or sense check on the de minimis calculations, particularly if it was limited to a particular type of hospital, such as a Rural General Hospital (RGH). Some challenges in this approach were noted, as there was no single model of an RGH, although all should be broadly following that set out in Delivering for Remote and Rural Healthcare; however, although this may add uniformity to hospital costs, differences in activity may still remain. For example, variations in referral to RGHs were caused by differences in the level of primary or local authority care available. The use of GP consultants in Orkney also meant that a greater amount of cases were treated off island. 
11. There was a wide ranging discussion about the key objectives of the work, and what the best way forward. Central to this discussion was whether or not the focus of the work should be solely on RGHs, or should be wider, recognizing that to some degree all boards faced lack of flexibility over the design of hospital services; and whether or not the current de minimis cost approach was preferred, or a hospital cost function should be pursued.

12. No firm conclusions were reached during the discussion. The group agreed that, with regards to the de minimis cost, a funding approach based on all hospitals, including smaller community ones, was inappropriate, as the cost calculations did not appropriately reflect the services they delivered and it was felt that it too strongly reflected boards’ own choices about service design. Although the one hospital per board approach was like for its simplicity, there was some feeling that the allocation based on the distribution of large, general, and teaching hospitals was more equitable, and could also be considered more objective and defensible.

13. It was also agreed that it would be worthwhile to pursue further the hospital cost function approach, expanding it to consider factors such as case-mix, and to consider whether or not it could either support or replace the current de minimis calculations. BE and IP would progress this work.

Action 3 – IP & BE to progress hospital cost function analysis
5. GP out of hours
14. IP presented this paper to the group. It gave an update on the data available on GP out of hours, and compared this data to the current NRAC formula. Available data came from three sources: the Costs Book, which presented total spend on GP out of hours services at NHS Board level; data collected by Health Analytical Services as part of the unscheduled care HEAT target, which presented measures of activity on primary care out of hours with some disaggregation by type of contact (e.g. home visit, clinic-based), also at NHS Board level; and from the Primary Medical Services team at ISD, who provided information on which GP practices had opted in or out of providing out of hours services through the GP contract.

15. The comparison of the different data sources showed that the variation in spend per head between the NHS Boards was far greater than that indicated by the NRAC formula for overall need. The difference in spend could also not be explained by differences in activity, which were far smaller. Some oddities in the data were also noted, with NHS Shetland, for example, reporting lower costs than the other island board, or NHS Highland.
16. IP also reported back to the group on discussions that he had had with policy colleagues in the Primary Care Directorate. They had stated that the policy aim was to achieve greater integration in unscheduled care across all primary care services, which they felt would not sit comfortably with any move to ring fence GP out of hours funding. They thought this would be difficult as in many boards primary care out of hours services shared facilities, making identifying costs for individual elements difficult.

17. Policy colleagues had also highlighted the work being undertaken by Healthcare Improvement Scotland to develop quality indicators for GP out of hours services. These were currently in draft, but focussed on the ability of boards to deliver services within clinically appropriate timescales; e.g., ability to deliver a home visit within 1 hour.

18. A wider discussion then ensued. BE queried the drivers for examining GP out of hours services, and its current treatment in the NRAC formula. IP explained that there was a strong interest in the area from numerous sources. The area had been reviewed by Audit Scotland and the Health and Sport Committee in Parliament. TAGRA had also highlighted GP out of hours as an area for further work in its recent report on the impact of the NRAC formula on remote and rural areas of Scotland, and the Cabinet Secretary had asked for work to be taken forward in this area. Within the NRAC formula there was no explicit adjustment for GP out of hours services, as there was no activity data reported. GP out of hours costs were, however, included within the overall community care programme when calculating care programme weights. Therefore, there was an implicit assumption that the overall community care programme represented a reasonable proxy for GP out of hours services.

19. In its discussion, the subgroup agreed that, in the context of the wider integration of primary care services, the preferred approach at this time was not to ring fence GP out of hours service, as these were now part of the core services that boards were expected to deliver, and it therefore made sense to fund these from the core budget. There was also agreement that simply using raw activity was not a preferred way forward. SM noted that out of hours activity could to some degree reflect board service design, with out of hours activity being lower where good access was available during regular hours.

20. The subgroup agreed that GP out of hours services was perhaps the most challenging area of their work. Further work would be required before conclusions on the best approach could be made. IP would work with SM to produce a paper looking at the structure of primary care out of hours services more widely, as well as providing greater detail on the current treatment of GP out of hours services within the NRAC formula. SM suggested that discussions could be held with operations group for out of hours services to see if they could provide more information.

Action 4 – IP to prepare a further paper on out of hours services, following discussions with SM
21. The subgroup discussed potential outcomes if the work on GP out of hours were to be inconclusive by the time the subgroup was aiming to report to TAGRA. It was agreed that the subgroup could either recommend to TAGRA that no changes were made to the current allocations, if for example it was felt that there were too many interactions between systems to separate out GP out of hours. Alternatively, the subgroup could recommend that work continue to be taken forward if it felt that there was the prospect of an adjustment being developed. 

6. Any other business
22. There was no other business. JV thanked the subgroup for their contribution and brought the meeting to a close. The date of the next meeting was set for January 26th. 
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